
 
 

 

 

 

 
TINTAGEL CHURCHES TOGETHER 

 
Good Friday 2nd April 2010, 9.30 a.m. Service at Bossiney Methodist Chapel followed 
by coffee before leaving for Walk of Witness with the cross, stopping at St. Paul’s 
Catholic Church and then on to Tintagel Methodist Church, with final service in the 
village square.  Afterwards coffee and hot cross buns will be served at Tintagel 
Methodist Church. 
 
There will be Easter Sunday Services at St. Pauls, St. Materiana’s, Tintagel and 
Bossiney Methodist Chapels. 
 

BOSSINEY METHODIST CHAPEL 
 

The Chapel is celebrating 150 years of worship at Bossiney.  It was built as a Bible 
Christian Chapel in 1860, a movement founded by William Bryant.  In 1907 the 
Chapel joined the United Methodist Free Church and with mainstream Methodism 
in 1932.  It continues to witness to the hamlet of Bossiney and surrounding area in 
2010. 
 
The celebrations on the 20th June 2010 will commence with Morning Service at 
11.00 a.m.  Special Speaker Dr. Michael Burnett, a passed Sunday scholar.  In the 
field next to the Chapel there will be a large marquee where in the afternoon local 
children will be invited to the “Party at the Mound”.  At 6.00 p.m. Evening Worship 
will be in the marquee led by the Red. Steve Wild and the Callington Gospel Choir 
followed by a supper. 
 

All welcome to come and join in our celebration 
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TINTAGEL PARISH COUNCIL NEWS AND MEETINGS 
 

FORTHCOMING PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS 
Meetings are normally held on the first Wednesday of each month at Tintagel 
Social Hall commencing at 7.00 p.m.  The Agenda for the meeting is displayed on 
the Parish Notice Boards from the Thursday preceding each meeting. 
7th  April Tintagel Parish Council 
5th  May Tintagel Parish Council AGM 
12th  May Tintagel Parish Council Annual Public Parish Meeting 

2nd  June Tintagel Parish Council 
 

ANNUAL PUBLIC PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 
12th May 2010, 7.00 p.m. 

Tintagel Social Hall 
At the end of last year the Parish Council purchased the strip of land adjacent to 
the entrance to Trevena Square.  At that time it was agreed that a Public Meeting 
would be held in the future to discuss any further plans for the area and to give 
parishioners a chance to put any ideas forward.  This matter will be discussed at 
the above meeting to which all members of the public are invited. 
 
Any other questions or issues you may wish to raise with the Parish Council can 
also be discussed at this meeting.  This is your chance to have your say.  Please 
come along on the 12th May.  
 

TREVENA SQUARE 
Tintagel Parish Council reminds all parishioners that as from 1st April 2010 the 
Permit Holders car park in Trevena Square will be under the jurisdiction of the 
Cornwall Council Parking Places Order and as such will be patrolled by their Civil 
Parking Enforcement Officers.  Fines will be issued to those who do not comply with 
the requirements of the permit scheme. 
 

 

LOCAL CLUBS AND GROUPS 
Are you involved with or a member of a group or club in the Parish ?  Why not 
provide a small contribution to the newsletter with details of your club/group, 
where you meet, what you do and how to join. 
 

CHRISTMAS LIGHTING COMMITTEE 
At a recent meeting of the Christmas Lighting Committee new members were 
welcomed.  The Parish Council wish the new and enlarged Committee all the very 
best with their fund raising events this year, leading up to the switch-on event to 
be held in mid-December.  If you feel there is anything you can do to help, please 
contact the Secretary on 770255. 
 
A message from the Lighting Committee:-                                                  
Christmas 2010 seems a long time away but the Lighting Committee has already 
planned fund raising events for later this year.  There will be 2 “Cream Tea” days 
in August and a Safari Supper in October.  The dates of these events will be 
published in the Parish Magazine nearer the time.  All contributions of 
cakes/goodies and ideas for fund raising/switch on night would be greatly 
appreciated. All funds raised will be used to make the village “glow” and as in 
previous years the “Switch On” night will hopefully be an enjoyable occasion for 
all. 
Send your suggestions/ideas/cakes to Landa (Secretary), Hallmoor House 
Bossiney Road, Tintagel. 
 

NEWS FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR GLENTON BROWN 
Cornwall Council’s successful bid for government funding for secondary education. 
Cornwall Council has been more successful in its latest bid for government funding.  
It would appear there could be possibly up to five hundred million coming to the 
County to ensure that every secondary school in Cornwall gets a re-fit.  There are 
thirty one secondary schools which should be involved in this improvement scheme 
and the funding will come under the government’s building schools for the future. 
 
The work will be carried out in six stages so that after the thirty one most pressing 
claims for improvement the work can then continue through to the other secondary 
schools.  
 
May I take this opportunity to remind you that the third Thursday of every month 
Cllrs. Goodenough, Lugg and I are available at the One Stop Shop at Camelford to 
assist in any issues you might wish to raise. 
Cllr. Glenton Brown 
 

PARISH COUNCIL CONTACTS 
Clerk:  Sue Moth, 01840 770022 email: moth.sct@btinternet.com 

Chairman: Bob Flower, 770857 
Vice-Chair:  Roger Wickett, 770800 

Councillors:  Mary Dyer 770472, David Hodge 770064, 
Martin Smith 770662, Terry Dangar 770870, Thelma Dorman 770716, 
Steve Dray 779020, Paul Heath 770203, George Menhenick 770687 
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CAMELFORD ONE STOP SHOP 
College Road, Camelford 

Bringing advice and information on council services closer to where you live. 
Open Monday – Friday 9.00 a.m. – 5.00p.m. 

 

TINTAGEL OUT AND ABOUT 
 last Friday of month 10.00 a.m. – 1.00 p.m.  

 TINTAGEL SOCIAL HALL 
 

REPORT FROM PCSO TERRY GROVES 
I would remind everyone that the parking restrictions are now in force on the single 
yellow lines in Fore Street.  The number of Civil Enforcement Officers has increased 
by eight and more visits are expected to the Parish.  There has been an increase in 
diesel theft and you are advised to put a lock on your tank if you have one.  
Everyone should also be aware of possible car fuel thefts because of its price 
increase. 
Terry Groves 

DOG FOULING 
A reminder to all parishioners – if you see anyone who does not clear up after their 
dog, please report the details to Debbie Attwell, Cornwall Council Street Ranger on 
07768 775928 or the Parish Clerk, Sue Moth.  Cornwall Council Street Wardens and 
the local Police Community Support Officers can issue Fixed Penalty Notices to 
people who do not clean up after their dogs.   
 
The Cornwall Council Dog Warden attended the March meeting of the Parish 
Council and advised that The Fouling of Land by Dogs (Cornwall) Order 01/201 
states that offences can be committed on “all land which is open to the air and to 
which the public are entitled  or permitted to have access, with or without 
pavement, within the County of Cornwall other than land which is placed at the 
disposal of the Forestry Commissioners”. 
 
 

NEWSLETTER – HELP AND IDEAS STILL NEEDED! 
To make this a successful and interesting publication, assistance is needed to 
write articles, provide photos, local information etc.  52 people stated on the 
Parish Plan questionnaire that they would be willing to help contribute to a 
newsletter – please contact Sue Moth on 01840 770022 or email  
moth.sct@btinternet.com  now if you feel you could help or  contribute to 
the newsletter. 
Deadline for items to be included in the next issue – 28th May 2010. 
 

A CONTRIBUTION FROM TREVENA TINTAGEL W.I. 
The Women of Trevena Tintagel W.I. would like to congratulate you on the 
production of the Tintagel Parish Council Newsletter. We found it interesting and 
informative.  
We note that you are keen to receive contributions from all sectors of our 
community and wondered if you would be interested in the W.I. submitting a piece 
once or twice a year to inform people of what we have been up to and what we 
hope to get up to in the future.  
For example, do people know how unusual it is for a W.I. to own its own hall? 
Recent research has shown that, contrary to popular belief, our hall was not gifted 
to the W.I. but bought by Tintagel W.I. in 1923. (Tintagel W.I. and Trevena W.I. 
enlarged to become Trevena Tintagel W.I. in 2000) As all property owners know, 
buildings need a lot of attention and money and can soon fall into disrepair without 
both of these.  
Thanks to the tenacity and extreme hard work of a few of our members and their 
partners the W.I. was successful in receiving lottery funding and bringing the hall to 
the good condition it is in today. The members keep it clean and in good order and 
raise funds to maintain it by hiring it out for various functions and also by holding 
their own craft and cream tea days during the summer. Whilst looking after our 
lovely hall we also have a lot of fun.  
We meet every third Monday in the month when we discuss forthcoming events 
and trips. Usually there is a speaker, who could be talking on a whole range of 
subjects from holidays to hospices, the children of Chernobyl or local flora and 
fauna and much more. Or even a demonstrator showing us how to throw a pot, put 
on makeup or do a spot of Thai Chi etc. There are always lunch trips and seasonal 
rambles organised by the County Federation  and lots of other activities, which 
many of us enjoy.  
Trevena Tintagel W.I. has just enjoyed its annual birthday bash, held this year at the 
Camelot Hotel. This is always an enjoyable evening which includes our men folk for 
those who wish to come. We are also looking forward to another annual treat, our 
day out. This year's trip on Sunday 27th June is somewhat of a mystery because our 
mischievous president isn't telling us where we are going, just that the destination 
is highly recommended for a fun for all experience. This is another event where 
members can include friends and partners if they wish to do so, but the beauty of all 
our events is that you are always with friends even if you turn up alone.  
Our open evening will be held at the social hall on Monday April 19th starting at 
7.30pm. The esteemed Tracey Wilson will be giving a timely talk and demonstration 
on hanging baskets. The entrance fee of £3.50 includes a cuppa and biscuit. We 
would love to see you there. For further information on W.I. please contact Loretta 
Bowker on 01840770602.  
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WHAT LIES BENEATH – HOW LAYING A PIPE TURNED INTO A 
JOURNEY BACK IN TIME. 

 

We’ve had our very own version of Time Team in the area for the past few 
months – and now we’re getting the chance to find out exactly what they’ve 
uncovered. 
 
It all began back in May 2009, when the County Council’s Historic 
Environmental Projects linked up with South West Water. As we all know, 
the company is putting in a pipeline as part of the Boscastle, Bossiney and 
Tintagel Waste Water Treatment Scheme which is due for completion later 
in the year. 
 
They’ve made some extraordinary discoveries that prove that history is not 
so much right on your doorstep, but right beneath our feet. A flint working 
site, dating back an amazing 6000 years ago – that’s a couple of thousand 
years before the Pharaohs ruled Egypt – was found close to a stream at 
Tintagel. Archaeologists call this the Mesolithic Age, when people were 
nomadic hunter-gatherers. 
 
They also found 30 pits, probably from Neolithic times (6000 – 4500 years 
ago). Most contained charcoal or burnt stones but a few contained bits of 
broken pottery. The highlight was the discovery in a pit near Bossiney of 
fragments of broken bowls, 10 razor sharp flints and a beautiful flint arrow 
head. No-one knows what the pits were used for – some could have been 

used for cooking, while others might 
have been used for rituals.   
 
Elsewhere, a large stone box or cist 
measuring roughly 2m by 0.7m was 
discovered at Forrabury cliffs. It was 
made of large slate slabs set on edge set 
within a pit. Beaker pottery dating from 
the Early Bronze Age (4500 - 4000 years 
ago) was obtained from the cist fill. A 
second, similar structure was found in a 
field to the northeast of Trevalga. 
 

A prehistoric field system was 
uncovered in three fields to the north 
of Bossiney and a Bronze Age 
roundhouse some 8m in diameter 
was uncovered on a north facing hill-
slope at Trevalga on the site of the 
Waste Water Treatment Works. This 
was totally excavated and is thought 
to date to the later part of the Bronze 
Age (3000 years ago). 
 
A cemetery was also unearthed – the 
exact date of which remains a 
mystery. But the experts believe it is 

from later prehistoric or early medieval times – around 2000 years ago. The 
graves have remained undisturbed and have been covered to ensure they’re 
protected. 
 
Finally, some good news. The 
contractors for South West Water, 
Bam Nuttall, say they hope to have 
all the main road works completed 
by Easter.  At the end of March 
they’ll be laying the last pipes and 
ducts in Atlantic Way. They will 
also be finishing major works at 
Tintagel Haven and reinstating the 
track down to the Castle. This will 
be the last part of the disruption to 
the road network in Tintagel for 
this scheme.  Both South West 
Water and Bam Nuttall would like 
to thank everyone in the area for 
their co-operation and 
understanding while the work has 
been going on.      

 

1: A cist grave jar, dating back at 

least 1500 years. 

 

 

2: Another discovery – this time a 

fallen standing stone, probably dating 

from the early bronze age. The man 

with the shovel is slightly younger! 

 

 

3: Pause for thought – the pipeline 

takes shape. 

 


